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Dear Friends,

Psalm 45 - Devoted to the King 
 
The writer of Psalm 45 was stirred up with great enthusiasm to write a song in celebration of a royal wed-
ding.  We may love the pageant and spectacle of a royal wedding or coronation, but in ancient Israel, such 
ceremonies had even greater significance.  The king wielded all the power over the nation: he was at the 
head of the legal system, ran the economy and led the army.  Most of all he had the responsibility to keep 
the nation true to her covenant with God.  Having a good king mattered a great deal!  It is possible, how-
ever, that Psalm 45 was written for Ahab and Jezebel, two of Israel’s worst monarchs!  If this is so, we may 
wonder why this psalm is preserved in Scripture.  The answer may lie in the hopes which it raised, which 
remained unfulfilled by any king and through which God promised a truly perfect king— the Messiah.  As 
Christians, we see Psalm 45 fulfilled in Jesus Christ and his Church. 
 
The beauty of Christ 
The hearts of Christians should be stirred as we contemplate Christ.  The picture in this psalm of a king in 
full military regalia may seem a long way from the image in our minds of the carpenter from Nazareth, but 
the character of the king described here is fully realised in Jesus: 
•	 his lips have been anointed with grace - no-one ever spoke like Jesus (John 7:46; Mt 7:28-29) 
•	 awesome deeds on behalf of truth, humility and righteousness - see Mt 4:23-25; Mk 2:10 
•	 a sceptre of justice - see Luke 4:18-19; Lk 5:30-32 
Most of all, the words of Ps 45:6 can only be fulfilled in Jesus Christ: he is God the Son, whose kingdom 
will last forever.  These words are applied to Christ in Heb 1:8, 9 (see also Isa 9:6).   
 
Jesus is the ‘good shepherd’ (John 10:11), the beautiful one, not just one who is morally upright or good 
at being a shepherd.  We need someone to entrust our souls to and we need look no further than him.  It 
is an honour to belong to Christ. 
 
The glory of the Church 
In verse 9, the focus shifts from the king to his queen.  Ephesians 5:22-33 and Revelation chapters 19-21 
encourage us to see the Church as the bride of Christ.  Only when Christ returns and takes his people to 
be with him in heaven will the picture of the bride in Psalm 45 be truly fulfilled.  There is at least one as-
pect of the picture we must take to heart now, however: in v. 10, the bride is told to forget her own peo-
ple.  She came from another nation, but now she is to become an Israelite in all her ways, especially in her 
allegiance to the one true God.  Jesus spoke about the unwavering allegiance we must have to him (Luke 
14:25).  He did not literally mean that we should hate ourselves or our families, but that we should have no 
divided loyalties: he comes first! 
To remain true to the Lord Jesus, we need to keep being stirred by the noble theme of the glory, majesty 
and beauty of the Lord Jesus Christ (v. 1).  We need to remember his love for the church (v. 11).  This will 
lead us to want to spread abroad the honour of his name (v. 17)

David Green



FINANCIAL REPORT.

Giving for Missions and Relief in 2013 
The gifts sent for missions and relief work during 2013 were as follows: 

 Church  
Donations 

Gifts  
+ Tax 

Matt Gamston in Manila & Drop-in Camp with GBM 100 1667 
Roundwood Trust (Literature for E. Europe) 2,500 1628 
Open-Air Mission 2,500 1915 
EMF ISO Rogerio Ramos 2,500 1934 
Albanian Evangelical Mission 1,350 40 
Biblical Creation Ministries 100  
Christian Books, Dunstable 1,000  
Christian Witness to Israel 1,350  
ISO Tom Copperwheat in LA Aylesbury training 3,000  
CPR Ministries 1,250  
Support for CU Missions (6) 300  
Dewsbury Evangelical Church Building 300  
EMF - General Fund 1,550 55 
EMF - Sines Relief 500  
Foodbank, Dunstable 660  
Gaius Trust ISO Stephen Bignall 1,350 40 
Gideons 1,250  
GBM - General Fund 850 187 
GBM - ISO Andrzej Kempczynski  275 
GBM - support for Legionowo rent 500  
Grace Baptist Partnership 1,350  
London Theological Seminary - General Fund 1,490 62 
LTS - Lloyd Jones Bursary Fund 750  
LTS Travel - Antony Coles 900  
MERF 1,350  
Open-Air Mission  -  Bible Exhibition 2013 320  
Pilgrim Homes - General Fund  162 
Pilgrims Friend Society 1,250  
SASRA 1,350 65 
UFM Worldwide - Hills 625  
UFM Worldwide - Jollys 725  
Veritas College International  -  ISO Keith Berry 1,250  
Wattisham Baptist Church ISO Brian Ellis 100 20 
Wycliffe Bible Translators  -  Yaru Project 1,730  
Barnabas Fund  -  General Fund  62 
Barnabas Fund  -  Relief to Syrian Christians 500 688 
Barnabas Fund  -  Relief after Philippine Typhoon 500 1075 
Caring for Life - General 1,250 2184 
Caring for Life   -   ISO Tim Snuggs 1,000  
CCM Philippines - General 2,500 44 
CCM Philippines - 2012 Typhoon Relief  151 
CCM Philippines - 2013 Typhoon Relief 500 988 
Christian Institute   -   General 1,550 63 
Affinity - 2013 190  
AGBC(SE) NW District 125  
Grace Baptist Trust Corporation 125  
TOTAL 44,340 13,305 
GRAND TOTAL £57,645 

 

Thank you for your gifts.  We thank the Lord for His generosity to us and in particular for 
enabling us to give to help others.  Let us praise Him and thank Him and look to Him both in our 
times of need as well as on behalf of others with greater needs than ourselves. 



Finances for 2013 
The overall situation for the Church finances in 2013 was as follows: 

Income £60,719 
Expenditure £70,332 
Shortfall £9,613 

We thank the Lord for His help during the year.  Our ministerial expenses were significantly 
lower again this year, but we did make significantly increased gifts to missions and relief.  The 
planned shortfall was a result of this and has slightly reduced our overall funds which had been 
too high.  We still have the anticipated expense of an extension to our hall, incorporating 
refurbished toilets, as well as the expense of a pastor that we would like to be led to and appoint. 

One of the factors that has helped our income in recent years is Gift Aid (£9,633 received in 2013 
including claims from cash gifts of £20 and less, eligible under the new Small Donations 
scheme).  It is now easy for you (if you are a tax payer) to give and for the Church (and other 
charities) to benefit from the tax you paid on your gift.  If you have not signed a Gift Aid 
Declaration for your giving to the Church, and are able to do so, please speak to David Woodruff 
(in confidence).   

If you give regularly via your bank or building society you may not have reviewed your level of 
giving for a while.  Please prayerfully assess whether you need to make a change to your giving 
in line with how the Lord has provided for your income over recent months.  This may be to 
increase it or decrease it.  Gift Aid can be used in a flexible way. 

We would thank all who have made donations over the last year to the work of the Church and 
would thank the Lord for all that He has given to us.  We pray that He will continue to provide 
for all our needs, spiritual and material, for the Lord’s work here in Dunstable, over the coming 
year. 

Other Donations 
During the last month the following amounts have been sent (or are about to be sent) from gifts 
received for the work and from church funds, as follows, with thanks to all those who gave: 

Caring for Life (from gifts) £119 
Christian Witness to Israel (from church funds) £100 
EMF – in support of Rogério Ramos (from gifts) £25 
GBM – in support of Andrzej Kempczynski (from gifts) £25 
GBM – in support of visit to Zimbabwe (from church funds) £100 
Pilgrim Homes in memory of Doris Tibbett (from gifts) £307 

 

GRACE BAPTIST CHURCH, EDLESBOROUGH

You are invited to join us for a special meeting on Thursday, 13th of March at 7:30pm when John Benton 
will address the subject, "Why Join a Small Church?" Each person present will receive a complementary 
copy of the Christian Focus book by that title.

Regular Meetings are -

02 February 2014   Barry King preaching
09 February 2014   Barry King preaching
16 February 2014   Barry King preaching
23 February 2014   Alister King preaching

We plan to have a fellowship lunch following the service on Sunday, 16th of February.

Barry King



EVENTS.

SATURDAY FEBRUARY 8TH

SATURDAY FEBRUARY 22ND

SATURDAY MARCH 8TH

Youth Squash @ DUNSTABLE - 7.30pm
To live in the world without the world living in you is to…	
       …HAVE HUMBLE WISDOM

SOCIAL GROUP
We plan to go out for an evening meal at a local
restaurant. We have sampled some of Dunstable's finest 
eating establishments over the past few years so may
return to one of those or sample somewhere new

PILGRIM'S FRIEND SOCIETY QUIZ NIGHT - 7PM PROMPT
Bedford Auxiliary
 Venue: Goldington Academy, Haylands Way, Bedford MK41 9BX
Teams of 6 -  £3.50  per person
If you are interested in going, please let us know so that we 
can make up a team or teams from DBC
John and Elaine

 

 

  
PLEASE JOIN US
AT  37 NORCOTT CLOSE
10.00 - 12.00
FRIDAY 28TH FEBRUARY
During the morning we hope to show a recent DVD of
their work. Do bring your friends along. Donations will
be very welcome.
John & Elaine

CARING FOR LIFE IS A CHRISTIAN CHARITY SHARING
THE LOVE OF JESUS WITH VULNERABLE PEOPLE. 

All proceeds go to Caring For Life - Crag House Farm,
Otley Old Road, Cookridge, Leeds, LS16 7NH  

PAUSE FOR A CAUSE
COFFEE MORNING 2014

 



INFORMATION.

Amendment to the member's Year Book
 
Please note that the date of the July 
joint prayer meeting (back page) has been 
changed from the 8th to the 1st and it is at 
Christ Church at 7.45 pm.  Also the November 
joint prayer meeting at DBC is at 7.45 pm not 
7.30 pm.
Also I made a mistake with Albert's surname - 
it should read "HUTCHINGS".  Sorry, Albert, for 
such a ghastly error!
 
Thanks
Brian

Open Air - Dunstable

Dear Friends,
Most of you are aware that a group of us meet on the 1st Saturday of every month for the open air 
ministry. We meet at the church for prayer at 10.45 and make our way to the Quadrant for 11.00 am. 
We given out tracts and preach the word to passers by. 
It can be challenging at times, however it can also be a very rewarding experience.  
If you are free on Saturday, then come along and support this work, but if you cannot make it, please 
pray for the work of the Open Air Mission in Dunstable that the Lord will open up people's hearts to 
the gospel and many will be saved.

Marie C

Easter Holiday Club 9th and 10th April

As in previous years we are offering the
children of Dunstable the chance to learn 
more about the Bible coupled with the choice 
of either crafts or football during the Easter 
holiday. We do need as many volunteers as 
are able to help maximise the numbers we 
can accommodate, so if you are able to help 
in any way then please sign up on the
noticeboard in the chapel.

If you are unable to help on both days then 
please still sign up.

If anyone would like the CD of the thanksgiving
service for Doris Tibbett please see Sarah Woodruff



The Banner of Truth Youth Conference 2014

 

Friday 25 – Sunday 27 April
University of Leicester, Gilbert Murray Hall, Manor Road, Leicester, LE2 2LG 

Subjects 
How Conversions Happen  Stuart Olyott  
Spain: from the Bible to the Sun  José Moreno  
Be Filled with the Spirit  Stuart Olyott  
The Irrepressible Mr Knox  Jonathan Watson  
Encounters with Glory: John 1:14  José Moreno  
The Nearness of God  Stuart Olyott  
Seeking and Saving the Lost  Euan Murray  
 

Speakers  
S tuart Olyott  

José Moreno Berrocal
 

Euan Murray
 

Jonathan Watson

 

 

 

Special ChurcH

Offer 

First two to apply: £25

All other: Only £45

Normal Rate: £95 

The conference is intended for young people over the age of 16, and commences with Dinner on Friday and continues through 
to Dinner on Sunday.  It is an excellent opportunity to study God’s Word and to meet many young people from other parts of 
the country.  Full-board accommodation is provided in single rooms within the Leicester University Halls of Residence. There is 
spare time on Saturday afternoon, when you can join in with sporting activities.  I have found these to be very profitable 
weekends and I strongly recommend them to you. You will not be disappointed.

Please see Peter Woodruff for further details and booking information. 

He became a minister when he was 21 and has spent his life preaching as simply, seriously 
and vividly as possible, both in English and French.  Stuart has travelled widely and is the 
author of a number of books.

Pastor of an evangelical church in Alcázar de San Juan in central Spain and is involved in 
church planting work with the European Missionary Fellowship (EMF).  He has also written 
several books in Spanish including one on the History of the Reformation in Spain.

He became a professional rugby player while studying veterinary science at Glasgow University.  
Since becoming a Christian, Euan loves to bear witness to his Saviour Jesus Christ, and to 
bring encouragement to fellow believers.

General Editor of the Banner of Truth Trust for 10 years.  Before this, he pastored several 
churches in his native Northern Ireland and on the Channel Island of Jersey.

AND THE NEW 'FRIDAY CLUB' NAME IS...

'IGNITE'
We opened up choosing the new Friday Club name as a 
competiton amongst the attendees... we had some very 

interesting suggestions which I won't go into now, however 
the name we chose as a runner up was from Lydia

Banton for her suggestion of 'Cross Trainer' In the end all 5 
of us leaders came to a decision to change the name to 

'Ignite'. We feel it is quite a self-explanatory name but a few 
of the reasons were that the aim for Ignite is to be a place 
that teenagers can come along to every week and have 

their friendships with each other ignited and their hearts set 
on fire for God. Another reason was that it is simply quite 
appealing! I think it may take a while for us to start saying 
'Are you coming to Ignite on Friday' rather than 'Club' but 
hopefully something will spark in our minds and it should 

catch on soon(!)



REPORTS.

				    Think of the thriving evangelical churches in your area, and the chances are that 	
				    they will be in the nice areas of town and their leaders will be middle class, so 
				    starts the marketing promotion on Tim Chester's new book Unreached. What Tim	
				    tries to do is show how disconnected some churches are from reaching the 		
				    deprived, urban, working-class, and often benefits-class, within the estates and	
				    schemes of our major towns and cities. The author claims there is a huge chasm 	
				    between the benefit culture and the evangelical church culture.

				    The book doesn't claim to offer the final word on this subject but to inject some 
insight and discussion amongst churches on how they may reach every one with the gospel, regardless of any 
defining class structure. The book is a result of a collaboration of a working group set up in 2009 called Reaching 
the Unreached, looking at how churches can reach deprived areas with the gospel.

The book makes the distinction that the first things many middle-class Christians see on estates or schemes are 
the social problems. These capture our attention, so we think our role is to fix them with social programs like food 
banks, night shelters, youth schemes, etc. but, what does God see? He sees people for whom he sent his Son. 
Their fundamental problem is not social programs, but sin. The solution is not social action but Jesus
transforming their lives through the gospel.

The book looks at how churches can engage with deprived areas through understanding the culture, key gospel 
themes for deprived areas, evangelism in deprived areas and more importantly, discipleship in working class 
and deprived areas. Each chapter gives relevant, helpful advice and testimonials from those on the ground 
involved in this ministry.

The book highlights the website, http://www.reachingtheunreached.org.uk, as a forum for discussion and
information. The website has full digital recordings from the 2013 Unreached conference, I especially enjoyed 
Mez McConell's insights from his work in Scotland with Niddrie Community Church.

Every church pastor and elder should read this book, and reconsider their missional outreach in their
neighbourhood amongst those in deprived areas.

Rating: 

John Keble

Unreached by Tim Chester
IVP
Price £9.99
ISBN: 9781844746033



Summary of PRAYER WAVES for January 2014

Ian Flanders visit to Burkina Faso:

Ian Flanders: Went to Burkina Faso for around two weeks to teach in two different
Bible colleges.

While in Burkina Faso Ian stayed with Daniel Kambou; the director of a local Christian radio station. Daniel’s 
vision for ministry in Burkina Faso is a holistic ministry. They have social programs which tackle a variety of 
different topics; these programs are currently focusing on the rights of women in the country, child labour and 
AIDS. The radio station also has Christian programs for edifying the Christian and teaching how to reach out to 
those who do not know Jesus.

The radio station currently has 14 full time staff, 20 volunteers and broadcasts in 8 languages. Seven of these 
languages are local and the eighth is French.

The station broadcasts Esperance Aujourd'hui and distributes the booklets. They find that it is really useful and 
that people appreciate listening to the program and being challenged and encouraged. They distribute the 
booklets to church leaders in their area to help with their own personal growth and with sermon preparation.

Phil and Carolyn Reed: have been in Burkina Faso since August last year and are currently living in the east of 
the country where they are learning the local language.

Once his language skills are up to par, Phil is getting involved in Bible translation in the local language. Carolyn 
will hopefully start work again soon in a health centre or hospital as a doctor, though the details are yet to be 
fully ironed out.

Prayer Points:

• For Daniel Kambou that he may be able to free up time and concentrate on counselling and follow-up of 
listeners.

• For the Radio station, that they may make wise choices about their possible sponsorship and that God will 
provide the money for them to continue.

• That Phil and Carolyn will quickly pick up the local language.

• That the Lord will open up the paths for Phil and Carolyn’s future ministry.

Sunday School

We thank God for the privilege of having a Sunday School. We meet during the morning sermon and at 
present there are four children ranging from age 6 to 10.

Please pray:

* that God will use Sunday School as a strategic opportunity to teach children biblical truths in a way that 
is appropriate for their age.

* that God will give the leaders the ability to apply familiar Bible stories to the children’s lives and to help 
the children to do that for themselves.

* that the leaders will have the enthusiasm and skills that they need to make it interesting and stimulating!

* that we will make wise decisions about the future viability of Sunday School.

Ultimately – please pray that God will use Sunday School to draw children to a personal faith and
discipleship in Him.

Hilary Green



NEWS & PRAYER from Rogerio Ramos, at the Church in Sines, Portugal

- Pedro has brought Paula, the girl who lives with him to the church. Paula has also been involved with 
drugs and mysticism. Do pray for her, that the light of the gospel will shine in her heart.

- During the past two months, I have taken three funeral services. It was a opportunity to preach the
Gospel. Custódia went to be with the Lord. Isabel, one of the oldest members in our church, age 104, 
was already in an old people's home . She was my mother's auntie so I had the opportunity to preach 
the gospel to a lot of my family. The third funeral was Dadinha's son. He died age 33 years. Dadinha is 
a member of our church, and one of the ladies who we are helping with the food project. Pray for her in 
this difficult time of her life.

- Fatima continues to surprise us. She and her daughter Patricia, the baby and a sister are coming to the 
church. We hope to see Fatima more involved with the activities of the church. Pray for Fatima and also 
that her sister and Patricia will be converted.

- Next April the Fiel Conference for pastors and families is on and is the only good conference held in 
Portugal. We as a family would like to go; do pray that we have the means to be able to. One of the 
preachers is a creationist scientist and a writer for Fiel Publisher. It would be good for Marcos to be
present as he is dealing with this subject in school .

- Continue to pray for our food project giving help to families. We hope this year to continue to have the 
means to help them.

Pray for the families who are in great need - Pedro/Paula; Fátima, Dadinha and Marcio and Sofia.

God bless you all, Rogério.

Tom's Corner

Dear Friends,

I apologise that I have not kept you undated in quite a few months now.

Thank you to everyone who prays for me and the church’s continuing financial gifts. It is such a blessing to 
me.

During the Christmas period, I was able to take some time out, which was well needed. As all of your 
probably know now, Abi and I got engaged on Christmas Eve and we have been fairly busy making plans 
for the wedding and for married life. Thank you to all who have sent cards and gifts, it is so generous and 
we really appreciate it!

More recently, I have been able to preach at a church in Winslow and I am planning to do more preaching 
in the next few months. I am going to be doing a series in 2 Kings in the near future.

Youth work continues to be a large part of my role at LABC. From the 20th-23rd Jan, I attended a Youth 
Workers conference run by the Good Book Company, which was extremely helpful and encouraging.

The Christian Union, at the Grange school, that myself and Steve Dennis are involved with have been so 
encouraged by a large increase in pupils attending, reaching 30 just before Christmas!

See you soon,

Tom Copperwheat



 
 

Sat 1st   11.00am Open Air Ministry in the 
Quadrant 

Sun 2nd   am & pm 
11.30am 
5.20pm 
pm 

Steve Burton 
Communion 
Prayer Meeting for Pastor 
YPF at the Hewitt's 

Tues  4th 7.30pm Home Study Groups 
Study 6: Q 6-10 

Sat 8th 7.30pm NWD Youth Squash @ 
Dunstable 

Sun 9th   am & pm Keith Berry 
Mon 10th 7.30pm Bookshop Committee meeting 
Tues 11th 7.30pm Bible Study & Prayer 

Speaker: Matt Gamston 
Thurs 13th 2.30pm Friends & Neighbours 

Visit from the Fire & Rescue 
service 

Sat  15th 8-9 am Men's Prayer meeting 
Sun 16th 10.30am 

6.00pm 
pm 
 

Andy Banton 
Barry King (Edlesborough) 
Communion 
YPF at the Kebles 

Mon  17th 7.30pm Ladies Bible Study 
Study 11 – 1 Cor 7:1-16 

Tues 18th 7.45pm DFEC Prayer Meeting @ 
Langdale Evan. Church 

Thurs 20th  10.00am Ladies Home Prayer meeting 
Sat 22nd tba Social Group - meal 
Sun 23rd  am & pm Phil Heaps (Yate) 
Tues 25th 7.30pm Bible Study & Prayer 

Tony Townley 
Thurs  27th  2.30pm Friends & Neighbours Link 

Speaker: Roger March 
(Wolverton) 

MARCH    
Sat 1st 11.00am Open Air Ministry in the 

Quadrant 
Sun 2nd am & pm 

11.30am 
5.20pm 
pm 

David Butler (EMF) 
Communion 
Prayer Meeting for Pastor 
YPF at the Hewitt's 

2014 FEBRUARY   

Sun 2nd Rex Andrews Providence BC Bedford pm 
Wed 5th John Keble Langdale EC 
Tues 11th Andy Banton Westoning BC 
Wed 12th John Keble 

Andy Banton 
Langdale EC 
EMF Bible School – 
Lectures 3 & 4 

Sun 16th Steve Burton 
Rex Andrews 

Langdale EC 
Westoning BC am 

Wed 19th John Keble Langdale EC 
Sun 23rd Rex Andrews Pidley B.C., Cambs. pm 
Mon 24th Andy Banton EMF Bible School -  

Lectures 5 & 6 
Wed 26th John Keble Langdale EC 
 

FEBRUARY ROTAS 
Please arrange to swap if the date is  
not convenient  
 
Door   
2nd  Frank Barnachea & Joy Broughton  
9th  David & Ann Weedon  
16th  John & Elaine Snuggs  
23rd  Chris Jacquier & Dawn Hewitt  
  
Cleaning  
3rd  Jeff & Janette Cooke  
10th  Mike & Mena Power  
17th  Bev Keble & Carolyn Kight  
24th  Hilary Green & Julia Ming  
 
Security  
2nd  Jeff Cooke  
9th  Jeff Hewitt  
16th  Chris Jacquier  
23rd  John Keble  
 
Flowers  
2nd  Carolyn Kight  
9th  Joy Broughton  
16th  Jenny Jacquier  
23rd  Bev Keble  
2nd March Elaine Snuggs  
 
Creche  
2nd  Jenny, Beth  
9th  Caroline, Comfort  
16th  Elaine, Jess  
23rd  Dawn, Mina  

  
  

Tuesday Prayer Time Leaders & Subjects  
4th   Home Study Groups  
11th  Matt Gamston.    Rex Andrews,  
  TNT Club, Steve Burton  
18th  DFEC Prayer meeting,  
  Langdale Evan. Church.  
25th  Peter Woodruff       

Thanks to Beth Hewitt for all her work in 
laying out the newsletter. 

 
DBC DIARY DATES - GOD WILLING

2014 FEBRUARY 'PRAY FOR US'  
Members preaching in other churches  

Please forward items for the  
MARCH 2014  NEWSLETTER   
by SUNDAY 23rd FEBRUARY 
to coleman29@talktalk.net  

Thank you  
 




